
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, February 3rd, 2015.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member



Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member (absent)
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 
Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there are no changes to the agenda tonight.


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JANUARY 6, 2015:
Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt the minutes of January 6th.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:
PB 2-13      a.
Letter dated December 19, 2014 from Dan Ciarcia, P.E. and a plan entitled “Site Plan, Garden Supply Center, prepared for Earthcon Equipment and Realty, Inc.” dated December 12, 2014 also prepared by Dan Ciarcia, P.E. requesting Planning Board approval for changes to the approved Site Plan for Earthcon Garden Supply Center.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we refer this back to staff as we await the revised plan.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 21-05    b.
Undated letter received by the Planning Division on January 16, 2015, requesting a reduction in the Performance Bond from $75,000 to $27,000 for the Hillside Estates Subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution for that.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve Resolution 3-13 in favor of granting this extension.

Seconded.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated on the question, I’d like to change that $27,000 to $35,000.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay.  We have a change to that.  

Mr. Peter Daly stated we’ll note the change $35,000 and we’ll still approve the change in bond.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re approving with an amended…

Mr. Peter Daly stated yes, approving with the amended $35,000.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

                   c.
Receive and file the 2014 Annual Report

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we receive and file the report.
Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated on the question, I would like to see, I kind of mentioned this last year, I’d like to see some accounting for the number of extensions we do.  It seems to occupy a lot of what we do here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there should be the spreadsheet there which tells you the number.  It’s in there and then I actually did add a couple of mini things that you did that took some time as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, very good.  I apologize for that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated time extensions don’t seem to have any numbers next to it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, I wanted some kind of a number.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated each case should have – you should have just normal text with the case name and then the number of extensions and you should have a spreadsheet.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t have mine here with me.  I left it at home.  This is for the year, each year.  It’s not listed according to the actual, specific applicant.  Thank you.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION: 

PB 7-14      a.
Application of Westchester Spray Zone, LLC, for the property of Appian Way Ventures, LLC, for Amended Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for an automotive spray booth, with no repair or collision work, located in an existing tenant space at 260 Madeline Ave. as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Spray Booth Location, Amended Site Development Plan for Appian Way Ventures, LLC” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated October 22, 2014 (see prior PB 6-09).

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good evening Mr. Wegner, how are you?
Mr. John Wegner responded good evening very well.  Mr. Kehoe was kind enough to forward me a draft of the Resolution this morning.  I discussed it with the client.  We have no objections. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked no objections for any of the revised…

Mr. John Wegner responded no.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, we like that. 

Mr. John Klarl stated excellent review. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair, I move that we adopt Resolution 4-15.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you much.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS: 

PB 4-14 a. Application of Mongoose Inc. for the property of Mongoose Inc., Commercial Real Estate Asset Management Inc., and JPG Cortlandt Inc., for Preliminary Plat approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 6 lot subdivision (5 building lots and 1 open space parcel) of a 128.8 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Maple Avenue and on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive as shown on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision of Abee Rose Situate in the Town of Cortlandt, Westchester County, NY” prepared by Badey & Watson Surveying and Engineering PC, latest revision dated October 16, 2014.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to refer this back – do you know whether Steve has his…
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we’re still waiting for Mr. Coleman’s proposal to go out in the spring and work on the vernal pools but the applicant is aware of that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to be referring this back because we’re having to wait a bit.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair, I’ll move that we refer this back to staff for completion of the biodiversity study as proposed by Mr. Coleman in his memo dated January 23rd.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-14   b. Application of Hudson National Golf Club for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a Country Club and for Wetland, Steep Slope and Tree Removal Permits for a private golf driving range and teaching facility located on an approximately 19.4 acre parcel of property located north of the existing Hudson National Golf Club, south of Hollis Lane, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan, Hudson National Golf Course Driving Range and Teaching Facility” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. latest revision dated January 5, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before you begin, let me apologize for somewhat mangling your name last time.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I didn’t -- apology accepted.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we probably want you to sort of talk about what you did.  You’ve made some changes to the drawings.  For the record you might want to talk about what you’ve done and generally how that affects where we’re going to go from here.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated I did send in a letter with the list of the changes.  Our attorney Bob Davis has been coordinating with our tree guy.  A lot of the changes had really to do with trees.  We’ve adjusted part of the disturbance line to avoid 30% slopes, that was a big change, reduced the size of the major tee box but – Mr. Cullen is our tree guy, you might have met him out in the field and they’ve done a tremendous amount of work.  Bob has done a tremendous amount of work looking at the code and the site plan working with Scott.  If you don’t have any questions for me I’ll just turn it over to Mr. Davis.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what was the reduction of the number of tee boxes?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded the amount, I don’t know, I think we lost about 100 feet though, somewhere in that range; 80 feet so it might have been a third of the loss I would say.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated okay.

Mr. Bob Davis stated I’m the attorney for Hudson National Golf Club.  Ralph is letting me speak tonight because of his dental work but we’ll try to do a good job.  As you know, the project involves a driving range and teaching facility which adjoins the club’s existing golf course and country club in Croton and in the fall we obtained an interpretation from the Zoning Board that when we combined our property in Cortlandt with the Croton property we meet the bulk requirements in order to obtain a country club Special Permit from your board.  As you know, the board’s had several preliminary meetings to date with Mr. Mastromonaco and you had an extensive site visit in November so you’re well aware of the nature of the project so I won’t go through that tonight but before I turn the floor over for a few minutes to Mr. Cullen our arborist, I’ll just summarize some of the highlights that we had been working on in the past two months since your site visit.  As Mr. Mastromonaco alluded to, one of the concerns raised by the board at the site visit was with respect to one particular area, a very steep slope, over 30% and that required in his plans at that time the construction of a rather substantial retaining wall in order to preserve that slope as required by your slope’s Ordinance.  But, as indicated now in his letter of January 22nd, we’ve now moved all work away from that steep sloped area and that’s enabled us to totally eliminate that substantial retaining wall and as a result to have two thirds of an acre of less disturbance as well.  We’re saving that area as undisturbed data of woodland which also allows us to save another 27 regulated trees.  That was a major change since you last saw the plan.  Trees are really the main topic we’ve been looking at since the site walk and our work with the town’s professional staff and the town’s arborist and the efforts of Mr. Cullen, our arborist is particular culminated and issue a report to you of January 17th, 2015 and we think that based on that report we’ll be able to demonstrate to your satisfaction of any negative effect of necessary tree removal has been fully mitigated which was the intent expressed in your tree law. I understand that this is one of the first if not the first time that the relative tree loss done before you [inaudible].  We’ve made every effort to work through the law with the town’s professional staff.  It has a lot of nuances to it and a lot of aspects that never really been interpreted before.  Before Mr. Cullen speaks to his report and answers any questions you want to ask of him I’ll just hit some of the highlights of that report that are in his executive summary.  First, it’s really important to note that of this 19.4 acre site, 6.7 acres or about 34% of the site will remain totally undisturbed and much of that will be designated as conservation areas which will include a public walking trail over which the applicant will be dedicating an easement so that there can be a connection to the existing trail network off our site.  Of the other 12.7 acres of the property which will be disturbed to some extent, it’s very important to note that 11.7 acres of that 12.7 will still be green space.  So, 95% of the entire site is going to be green space after this project is done, probably even more than 95% once we see the facility for planting on the few of the rockier slopes so it’s probably closer to 98%.  It’s also important to note that of that 12.7 somewhat disturbed acres with respect to at least 4.1 acres or about a third of the disturbed area, which is densely overgrown with vines the town’s own arborist has stated in his report that he doesn’t see any reason for any tree preservation in that area at all, in fact, he opined that that was true of about half of the site, about 9 acres.  In fact, there’s only 3 protected trees the town designates to protect the trees, there’s only 3 protected trees on the entire site which are going to be removed and those consists of only 3 native Dogwoods which are just slightly more than the 4-inch diameter requirement for a regulated tree, they’re probably about 5 inches.  In keeping 95% of the site green, the applicant is going to be preserving 696 regulated trees of greater than 4-inch diameter, 48 of those are over 24-inch diameter that will be saved and of course there’s a substantial unknown amount, probably at least that many trees below the 4-inch category that will be saved as well.  The majority of those saved trees already provide a very substantial buffer between this property and the proposed use and adjoining properties not owned by the applicant.  As you can see, well we saw it before, there was a site map up there that showed that the abutting properties are basically a parcel owned by Con Edison with all of its power lines that you can see when you’re on the site walk, you can see it up there now.  Also, some undeveloped land of the Village of Croton and also just a corner of the Brinton Brook Nature Sanctuary.  Even so, given the fact of the conservation areas and the perimeter that we’re leaving undisturbed, the site will remain not visible to adjoining properties, the use will not be visible, it won’t be visible to a single resident in fact.  Notwithstanding that the entire site almost, over 95%, will remain green and so many trees are being preserved, the applicant is also taking some significant actions to restore and improve the quality of the vegetation on the site in a number of significant ways: number one, the applicant is proposing to plant 100 new trees of 3 to 3.5 inch diameter, number two the applicant is proposing to plant 1,000 shrubs on sloped areas where the ability to plant actual trees, although we might have some small trees, the ability to plant sizable trees is extremely limited so we’re making up for that by a huge amount of shrubbery.  Number three, by remediating the vines that are infesting 0.846 acres which will ensure the survival of 34 trees including 5 trees greater than 24-inch diameter and by doing that not only we’ll be saving those 34 trees but we’ll be providing one of the few areas on the site that’s suitable and available for the planting of new trees because as you know as a practical matter we can’t really plant trees in existing wooded areas and we can’t plant them in areas that are so remote that they can’t be irrigated or they’ll be subject to deer infestation.  In addition to all of those new trees and shrubs, the remaining portions of the disturbed area will be almost entirely planted with grass.  There’s only about one fifth of an acre of the entire 19.4 acre site that will have any impervious surface; that’ll be the one very small building, the little teaching building and some golf cart paths and the like but it’s only a fifth of an acre out of 19.4 acres that will have impervious surface.  In essence, this is literally a very green project.  The applicant has done everything practicable to mitigate the trees being removed which albeit they’re numerically large in number as the arborists have reported, they’re relatively insubstantial in nature and as I said, there’s only 3 protected trees which are relatively small being removed from the entire site.  It does bear noting that with respect to the trees being removed, this is all secondary growth.  This is not a pristine forest.  This property was formerly used historically as a farm, had various buildings and other uses on it.  That’s it with the tree work until Mr. Cullen speaks and then the only other thing I would note is that since the site visit, we’ve also commenced work with your town wetlands consultant to work on wetlands issues with respect to the site to make sure that’s all properly delineated and that if there’s any mitigation required we incorporate that into our presentation probably the next time we see you.  Now I’d like to turn the floor over to Mr. Cullen, he’s our expert arborist and he’ll be happy to answer any questions as well.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Cullen stated good evening Mrs. Taylor, Mr. Klarl, staff.  Some of us met before on the site walk and we met with staff back in December.  Chris, if you could find the protected sample CF plan.  That’s it.  Some of the details don’t come through but just to explain to you what we have done in terms of our process and the thoroughness that we addressed this; the first thing I did was walk the entire perimeter of the site and then on this plan if you can make out those straight lines that break up areas.  I divided the entire site into these discrete areas so that I could walk them, the entirety – each of those little areas and that’s how I identified the number of protected trees that were on the site.  You’ll see the circles, those are 20-foot radius circles; I did 20 of those in order to estimate the number of trees on the site and that number agreed very strongly with Trevor’s estimate of the number of trees on site.  There at the center, you’ll see those two little green areas, those are two of the protected Dogwoods and if you could zoom out Chris there’s the other one way over there at the north, that’s the area where we first walked on our site walk up at the north.  Those were the only 3 protected trees that I found in the area of disturbance.  I also met in the field with Mr. Gray, the surveyor, to understand their work and where they were able to locate all of their trees.  I worked with Mr. Mastromonaco and looking at his plans to understand the various areas of acreage and where those trees were located in those areas of acreage.  I developed from that, from Mr. Gray’s data and inventory which is included in the package in the 26-page inventory that I don’t think we want to go through.  I’m happy to do that if you’d like.  I also worked with attorney Davis -- those are the areas that were analyzed in the report and again we can refer to that if you need to.  I worked with attorney Davis to understand the various requirements of the code and my report addresses each of those requirements in order.  The result of all of that is that we developed a plan to do all the practicable reforestation that this site will support.  Chris, if we could go back to the site plan?  That blowup’s just right.  On the right side Chris, parallel to the existing green, right down there along the boundary, that’s the area that’s about 0.8 acres that was infested with vines.  As part of our reforestation plan we will eradicate the vines that are in there to make the site hospitable for new tree planting and to save and preserve the 38 odd trees that are in there.  If we can scroll down a little bit to see the bottom corner.  From that area at the bottom corner and going around along the south, there’s another small area and I would estimate that the 0.8 acres and that other area don’t total more than 1.5 Ralph?  That’s the only area we really have available to plant sizable new trees.  We proposed to plant 100 trees of the 3-inch caliber required by the code or an equivalent in smaller trees to come up to that bulk of trees.  We’ve also proposed to plant 1,000 shrubs and that would be in the area that you see sort of a hook to the left and above the tees, that’s a new slope and then if we scroll up again Chris, that other hook that goes around the upper part of the site; between those two we would plant a thousand shrubs.  The area to the back, to the west, between those green slopes and the boundary to the west is about 5 acres of undisturbed woodland and we won’t be planting any trees there because it’s not practicable.  There’s no efficient way to irrigate those trees so they’ll survive.  We would be disturbing the root systems of the existing trees to plant there and they would be deer browsed or deer-rubbed if you’ve ever noticed how the deer, the bucks rub the bark and they’ll be shaded out so there’s really not effective way to plant there.  There’s really not a need because it’s fully wooded anyway.  If we take those existing wooded areas to the west and to the east, including on where we’re going to plant the new trees and the shrubs on the slope and then all of that area in the middle, which will be the golf range, as Mr. Davis said, that will be 94.6% landscaped coverage which is 58% more than the code requires for a lot in the R-80 district.  The area that’s shaded gray, right where Chris has the mouse that runs along the edge, Ralph anticipates maybe a rock cut.  If it’s a rock cut, it’s not going to be plantable.  We haven’t encountered that as part of our landscaped coverage to the extent that any of it is plantable with grass, we will do that.  I’m happy to answer any questions that you have. 
Mr. Steven Kessler asked what you proposed in terms of replacements, does it meet the requirements of the code?

Mr. Cullen responded I think I’m going to let Mr. Davis address that. 

Mr. Bob Davis responded the code leaves a fair amount of discretion in terms of reforestation.  In terms of – it refers in a number of the sections, and again, the code hasn’t really been applied before so we worked through a lot of it with staff and it uses the qualifier “where applicable.”  It has a number of discretionary factors.  It talks about planting trees of a similar species or other vegetation which would encompass the shrubs.  It talks about taking into account the nature, the characteristics of the trees being removed which, as we said are relatively insignificant trees and also the trees being preserved which are significant.  You have an unusual situation here in that this is very much unlike your typical development project.  If you were to read your code most literally in some instances, we would be subject to the same mitigation requirement as a shopping center that would, for example totally surface over the entire site whereas we’re preserving 696 regulated trees, at least as many unregulated trees and planting 100 trees or more.  There’s a certain element of discretion throughout the code that’s written in there that’s really project-specific.  It relates both to what’s being removed and what’s being done and you sort of have to take that into account.  We batted it around a long time with the Planning Engineering staff and the town arborist.  The town arborist I believe has indicated that he’s very comfortable with what we’re doing as being compliant with the code.  We’re very consistent with his findings.  Mr. Kehoe may care to comment on it but I think that what we’ve done, for this site and the practicalities of this site and the fact that it can’t even been seen from anywhere – we’ve taken so many factors into account and we’re replanting it to the max we can.  We’re putting trees wherever there’s area left to put trees where we don’t already have them.  Where we can’t put trees to the extent we can, we’re putting shrubbery which provide wild life habitat for the smaller mammals and birds that are on the site, berries and things like are going to have a mix of deciduous and evergreen.  As far as we can tell we’ve, to the best of our ability, maxed out what we can do to keep the site green and undisturbed, keep it screened even though there’s no one that can see it other than ourselves.  That’s what we’ve done.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I don’t think – I was under the understanding that an arborist confirmed that this report is accurate in his mind but not in terms of the numbers of trees to be replanted.  He didn’t have the opinion on that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the arborist agrees with Mr. Cullen’s number of trees, location of trees, size of trees, health of trees.  He confirms that the numbers are all correct.  A literal interpretation of our code, which is what Mr. Davis was implying may not be really reasonable for a site like this but I don’t think Trevor, our arborist, signed off on exactly what they’re proposing.  It was discussed.  There were some other things discussed as well but the idea of planting some trees, some shrubs was definitely discussed but I wouldn’t say that Trevor signed off on this exact plan.

Mr. Bob Davis stated we’d be happy to have him review it of course.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated in looking at your numbers, even taking your 376 number which is the most conservative estimate depending on how you’re looking at it and then the 52 shrubs on the steep slopes, to count them as trees for example, you’re a little over 400 then not quite at the high number you were originally.  Of course, we’ve had other cases where if trees can’t be replanted in a particular area because of the way the lot is set up or the business, that sometimes trees can be donated to the town as part of it.  

Mr. Bob Davis stated that was one of the areas that is kind of a glitch with your code because it’s a little ambiguous and we did discuss that and we are prepared to talk to the arborist about that and what would be reasonable in that regard.  We have some sense of what the cost of trees to install would be if we would provide extra ones.  The way your code is written that the only area where it talks about payment in lieu is in the section that refers to people who are cutting down trees without a permit but there’s no reason, as a practical matter, why it can’t be applied, as you say, to…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and we’ve done it before with other businesses.

Mr. Bob Davis continued to mitigate this instance.  We’re happy to the extent it makes any sense or the arborist doesn’t feel what we’re doing is reasonable, we’re happy to consider that as well.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated as I said, I’m thinking of 400 – I’m not asking for 400 but what I’m saying if that’s a round number…

Mr. Bob Davis stated what we tried to do too to offset that, and I understand what you’re saying and I’m not being argumentative because we will consider that, but we were trying to take that into account with the thousand shrubs.  We were figuring a thousand shrubs in terms of both not only quantity but in terms of if you juxtapose a thousand shrubs against 200 3-inch trees for example.  We also took into account the overall, it’s a little esoteric, but the overall leafage of those shrubs compared to 3-inch trees, we thought was generally equivalent.  It’s not a fine science.  We also took into account the fact that we’re planting most of the site with grass and as we said there’s very little impervious surface.  The fact that it has no impact, the visual aspects of the site have no impact on any other property.  We tried to take all those into consideration but we’re very happy at this point to sit down with the arborist before we meet with you again and hear his thoughts and try to come to a conclusion.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I do want to say that I think your report is great.  I think it’s really detailed and it’s really helpful.  I think what you guys are doing is the right and so we appreciate that but I would like some kind of arrangement in terms of giving some trees to the town as well.

Mr. Bob Davis stated we’ll be happy to take a look at it.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated along those lines, you mentioned that the Planning Board you believe the code indicated the Planning Board has a lot of discretion and my reading of it was in connection with the selection of where you replant and what types.  Where or did you read in our code anywhere where you thought the Planning Board had discretion as to how many trees?
Mr. Bob Davis stated I’ll give you a few examples.  First of all, one glitch is that when it speaks to the minimum number of trees of one per each thousand square feet it doesn’t differentiate between the site that’s only partially disturbed and a site that’s totally disturbed.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated right, I think it used the word “minimum” giving us some direction.

Mr. Bob Davis stated and then what it says it leads into the section, I don’t want to go too far field into the law but I’ll give you a few examples: 283-3C3 that leads into the issues of replanting and forestation, it uses the phrase “where applicable” even before it gets to the one tree per thousand square feet so all of that falls under the amorphous rubric if you will of “where applicable.”  It also, in subsection D3 of that section, it indicates the “aspects of the removed trees to be considered by the Planning Board and its arborists, specifically for determining the number of replacement trees to be replanted.”  It says that specifically in 283-7 which sets forth the standards for approval both in its general prologue and in the sections where they talk about whether the permit could be favored or disfavored.  It has a whole number of features that have to be weighed against each other in terms of the Planning Board granting or denying the permit including “if the property owner will replant replacement trees of a similar species or other vegetation.”  Again, that’s an “if.”  It says “the approving authority may require the replanting of trees as a condition of approval,” it doesn’t say “shall.”  Then, of course, in the section about unauthorized tree removal it does speak to a payment in lieu of trees.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but when you said “may” I thought it said “will.”  You’re quoted language says “will” and it’s to our satisfaction of course.

Mr. Bob Davis stated in subsection B4 of 283-7A7 the quote I have says “the approving authority may” but we may we looking at different sections.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s correct as “the approving authority may require the replanting of trees as a condition of permit approval.”

Mr. Bob Davis stated thank you.  That’s what I’m referring to.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s precatory.

Mr. Bob Davis stated yes, it’s precatory and as we say, being that this may be one of the first times we’ve really delved into this law in detail, it has so many nuances and aspects to it that there are a little glitches and little inconsistencies in it but clearly when you read the law as a whole with all of the provisions I’ve said the Planning Board has considerable discretion.  That makes perfect sense because every project is different.  All of the tree concerns with different projects are different so you have to have that discretion.  You can’t have a one size fits all.

Mr. John Klarl stated the code was written that way to acknowledge that fact.

Mr. Bob Davis stated sure, absolutely.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Cullen stated I wanted Mr. Davis to address most of the issues of law.  As I worked with him and as I worked with the code myself in developing my proposal and my understanding and my recommendation evolved from that one clause which says – the one that says “shall” and it’s a thousand per – is it one tree per thousand square feet?  Those numbers just don’t work with this site.  As I developed the proposal, it’s what does work with this site, all of it being done on site and where there are provisions or if you were to use the code, even though it says it’s only for violations to have mitigation off site or payment off site planting, I would see that where it’s not possible on the site for one reason or another but it’s needed on the site where you have a heavily impervious covered site or where there was a lot more destroyed and a lot less left.  Here, I don’t see where more is needed on this site.  We’ve maxed out what we can put on the site and we still have this 95% landscape coverage.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated what we’ve used with other businesses it’s been a similar situation where there just wasn’t room to plant all the trees that needed to be planted…

Mr. Cullen stated that needed to be planted. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated well based on the law, required so they ended up donating to the town.  I think that’s where we sort of head with these things.  I’m not suggesting that it be some onerous number or anything I just think it’s something we can work out.

Mr. Cullen stated we’re all very clear that this is within your discretion, it’s your decision and we’ve given you our proposal.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated our procedure would be for our arborist to meet with our staff and they would have a meeting with you and we would refer it back with our recommendations.

Mr. Bob Davis asked any additional questions?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have any more questions?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff for discussion.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.

PB 9-14      c.
Application of SOMA 2014 LLC for Site Development Plan approval and a change of use from a jewelry manufacturing facility (Doskow) to a martial arts school and a tutoring center located in an existing building on a 1.58 acre parcel of property at 2065 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for SOMA 2014 LLC” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated January 22, 2015.

Mr. Ron Wegner stated if you recall, last month we were here.  There were some comments from the board about planning and the site layout.  We also received some comments from the town’s staff.  Following receiving those comments, we had a meeting with Planning Engineering and Code Enforcement which I believe was productive.  We went over some things, issues which could have caused us problems in the future which hopefully we’re ironing out earlier in the process.  I’ve tried to address as many of those comments as I could in the amount of time I had.  I’ve thrown some clarifications on the plan: additional striping, modifications to the parking, some of which were discussed here, adding landscaped islands, garbage enclosures, notations regarding the landscaping, notations regarding lighting, notations regarding resurfacing.  I think I’ve got a fair amount of bases covered, like I said, not all of them, to address the comments.  I know we’re going to have to work to address some architectural plans and that’s something we’re going to have to do, however, what we’re looking to do here is repurpose this existing this site.  We’re not looking to make great changes.  We’re not tearing down and rebuilding.  We’re looking to use the site that we have.  I think that the plan that I have shows our intent quite well.  One of the things that isn’t shown on the plan I am showing a sidewalk at the rear end of the building.  At some point it looks like we’re going to have to have access out the rear building which is why I showed that sidewalk and I believe I’m showing, I may not be showing it – I think I’m showing access points to the building.  I think that they got there, if not, they should go there.  The layout of the building, the interior may change a little bit to suit the site and the needs of the client and to address Code Enforcement issues.  This being said, I don’t think we’re looking to do tons more than we’re showing here.  Like I said it’s to repurpose of the building.  I’d like to move the process a bit forward and hopefully schedule a site visit when you people can come out and see what we’re looking to do.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Mr. Kessler raised an item at the work session with the weather and I didn’t get a chance to ask you about it, it was about phase I, do you want to…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked my concern is, do we know that the site has not been contaminated from the previous operation?
Mr. Ron Wegner responded a phase I and environmental study will be required as part of the financing and I’ve discussed this with Mr. Moon and requesting if it could be done and his – the bank will not accept another party’s phase I study.

Mr. John Klarl asked isn’t there an old phase I sitting around from 2, 3, 5 years ago?

Mr. Ron Wegner responded not to my knowledge.  I don’t know of one. 

Mr. John Klarl stated phase I will be done with this financing obviously. 

Mr. Ron Wegner responded yes, it must be done.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and you’ll share that with us.

Mr. Ron Wegner responded absolutely.  To move further, this site plan approval is part of a condition of the financing.  We will share this with the town staff.  You are going to require it.  We will absolutely share it.  It may not come to the board because the financing comes after the Planning Board.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but it could be condition of approval. 

Mr. Ron Wegner stated absolutely, yes and it will be done.  Yes, we can provide it for you, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other concerns?  The one concern that I had, I think one of the ones that I had last time with the door in the back, that’s been taken care of so…

Mr. Ron Wegner stated we took that one off.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we set a site inspection for 9 o’clock on March the 1st, in the morning.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will see you on Sunday, March 1.

Mr. Ron Wegner asked there is no possibility of getting that done sooner?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t think so.

Mr. Ron Wegner stated so if that’s as early as we can do it, that’s as early as we can do it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated normally what would happen is they’ll do it that Sunday, it’ll be discussed at the following Tuesday which would be March 3rd and then your goal would be to get a hearing and Resolution in April.

Mr. Ron Wegner stated okay, so we can get on March 3rd for site walk.  That was my concern.  Thank you very much.  See you March 1st.

PB 14-13    d.
Application and Draft Environmental Impact Statement dated November 18, 2014 of Acadia Cortlandt Crossing, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 170,000 sq. ft. shopping center for property located at 3144 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 10 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Crossing” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe, LLP dated October 24, 2014 (see prior PB 33-06).

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the board.  For the record, Mr. Brad Schwartz from Zarin and Steinmetz representing Acadia.  I know I’m here for your board’s revised comments in the DEIS so I’m simply here to listen and observe and I’ll obviously answer the comments and respond to the FEIS and I look forward to coming back to your board and hopefully a month or two to schedule a public hearing on the site plan and any other applications that are pending before your board.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is the time we’re going to provide those comments for you.  We do have a fairly decent discussion at our work session.  One of the persons who had several comments to make is not here tonight.  He apparently has hurt himself.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated he left me a message.  He’s going to provide written comments but also I can go back and listen to the tape.  Either I’ll get it directly from him or I’ll draft something so he can see it but as you recall he was talking about space between the sidewalk and the curb on Route 6.  I’ll confirm that we get all of his comments.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know why I thought he left the sheet but anyway.  I have, personally, I think that the material, the DEIS, is fairly well done but I do have a problem with the layout.  I still seem to have a problem with driving along a street like this and seeing so many parking spaces.  I did notice, as I got towards the end of the DEIS that there was one figure, I think it’s figure 3I-2, it’s in section 3: it’s called a view location map and what it appears there is there are some greenery along that front strip.  I’m not quite certain whether those are trees or shrubs or what but my thought, initially, that I really was having a lot of difficulty with all that parking because I thought you could really see it.  If those are trees that are really sort of standing in front of those parking spaces I think I feel a little bit better about that but that came way later on in the DEIS.  That was the only figure that I’ve seen that short of showed that there was something shielding the view from all those spaces.  I would just like to know: are those trees or are those shrubs because it makes a difference on how I, in my mind, see this working.  There’s a typo, a couple of typos, I’ll leave them with Chris.  I had a question here too about landscaping.  If we can’t see the berm that’s discussed, if we don’t see it as part of a streetscape, why should it count as landscaping?  That was a question from me.  If we can’t see the berm from the street, it’s way back in the interior of the site, it’s not truly part of a streetscape, so why should it be counted as landscaping?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated when you say is counted as landscaping, in what respect is it counted as landscaping?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I was reading somewhere and this has come up as a question for me.  It’s just the streetscape that is constantly referred to is an attempt to beautify the project from the road so as people pass by it looks really attractive, but there was something and it’s section 3F-8, when I got to that section I started thinking: is this really part landscaping because we really can’t see the berm so if it’s counted in with the total of how this place is landscaped, why are we considering it landscaping?
Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I’ll go back to see how it’s referenced.  I think there’s two components of landscaping that you’re touching upon: one is the landscaping from Route 6 and the screening up front and the overall beautification of the site.  The landscape berm is largely a screening measure to help mitigate the views from the Lucs Lane on that side of the property.  The landscaped berm is absolutely a landscaped screening measure that it will be interior landscaping both along Route 6 and in the parking lot for the general beautification of your typical landscape measures as well as some of the screening to help shield some of the view of the parking.  That’s a comment that we obviously heard loud and clear from the work session Thursday night.  You mentioned it again this evening, so we’ll go back and take a look at the landscaping as well to help with the screening from Route 6.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there was also something about, in section 1, I think this was page 7, it’s under the category of ‘geology’, they were talking about processing fill material and my question would be: where would the processing of fill material occur?  Is it occurring off-site, on-site, that kind of thing?  I want to know about that.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I’ll clarify that with the project engineer.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I also want to know what is the overall projected timeframe for blasting?  How long would that last as part of the project?  That’s also under ‘geology.’  One last thing, I’m sorry, under the ‘Environmental Analysis’ section, part G-11 and F under that area, you mentioned something about -- there’s a chart which shows there would be about 490 employees in this project, after it’s completed.  I wanted to know, because up to that point I’m reading, and reading, and reading, I don’t get a sense of exactly what you plan to have there.  You know we have a fitness center, we have a bank and a restaurant.  Those are the things that I’ve seen mentioned.  How do you come up with 490 employees?  How do you estimate or guestimate that number?  Because it does impact other things with respect to the project.  You know how they got that number?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded offhand I don’t recall.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that’s it from me.  Is there anybody else who has questions or concerns?

Mr. Peter Daly stated on the day lighted stream, in the DEIS it’s saying that there’s no proposed pedestrian bridge there and that there’s not planned seating for the restaurant that’s supposed to be going next to that space, but why not have at least some sort of seating or bench seating in that for, at least along the stream, I would think that would be kind of nice to have for at least the people that are working there during the warmer months of the year, someplace to stop and have their lunch, or just kill their hour/time or half hour time off.  The other thing I’d like to see is that pathway that’s put there between the day lighted area and the stores themselves is just sort of an empty – it just seems like it’s going to be empty concrete sidewalk.  I kind of think, as I recall, a comment that was made on the Town Center what happened with that is that there was some regrets amongst the Planning Board members that approved that then that they didn’t get quite what they thought they were getting as far as walkways between the areas towards the front of the town center and to the areas in the rear where they were expecting a little bit more landscaping, a little bit more trees, not something that was going to be just a concrete sidewalk.  I’d like to see that concept explored and try to make it a little bit more pleasant going from one area to the other rather than having something that’s just sitting out there in the sun. The other question is I don’t know – I couldn’t quite find out through the plans but is there supposed to be a fence to the back separating out from the preserved area and the parking lots and the roadway?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded between the preserved area and the parking lot…

Mr. Peter Daly continued yes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I’m not certain offhand.  I know the comment…

Mr. Peter Daly stated I couldn’t quite find anything in the plans that looked like there was going to be anything there but I thought that might be a good idea to have that.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated and a comment that came up at the public hearing was also mentioned at the work session was the fencing on the perimeter.  The fencing between the preserved area and the parking lot, Mr. Daly, I hear that comment.  I’ll clarify that but there will be fencing along the perimeter both in response to the comment at the public hearing as well as the comment that your board had discussed Thursday night.  Perimeter fencing I could say absolutely, I need to double check the fencing between the preserved area and the parking lot.
Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s about it for me.  I agree with Loretta’s comments as far as the visibility along Sprout/6.  I would like to see that hidden, the whole parking lot hidden a little bit more than with just a few trees, if anything berm it or more shrubs and trees, a combination of the two.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and while you’re taking that note Brad, there was, in that figure that I mentioned, there does seem to be some little green things inside the parking lot itself, again, I need to feel that those are – do you know whether those are actual trees or shrubs within the parking lot itself?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I don’t offhand to clarify exactly what they are but I did go back and mention to Divney’s office the comment after Thursday and the email I got back that there is planned landscaping.  I don’t know offhand if it’s trees or shrubs but they’re going to prepare an exhibit showing what the views are with the landscaping that has already been proposed and if there’s a way to enhance it in response to the board’s comments obviously we’ll look into that as well. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I know I brought that up also last time, at the work session.  Good, as long as there’s going to be something – that time I didn’t actually know, I had not yet seen that figure.  As I said, it’s way in the back so I hadn’t seen it but again, I do recall that there are little green spots within the parking lot itself and it think it would be very helpful to put something there so that it sort of softens that really hardscape with a lot of cars out there.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I know our client is excited about making a pedestrian-friendly so the project’s in response to the comment about the sidewalk, the screening along Route 6, so those are all items that we’re going to be looking at.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, excellent.  You’ve got anything?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded yes I do.  On page 1-2 there are different, where you use the term “retail” but I see different numbers when you address the term “retail.”  One place it looks like it’s 123,000 square feet, another one 167,000 square feet at the bottom of 1-2.  On 1-10 when you talk about the number of trees, can you clarify if that includes the plantings on the berm as well.  It was not clear to me.  In terms of, on page 1-18, where you talk about transportation mitigation you don’t specify what may or may not require DOT approval and I guess if I’m reading this right and you clarify this for me please, that you’re really proposing no mitigation plan for the five areas, the five studied intersections that continue to fail and then some get significantly worse.  On page 1-20, and I guess this is a problem I have not just with yours but with every DEIS we see is that you tend to denigrate the alternatives and I don’t understand why on alternative C and that’s on page 1-20, where you talk about the why the alternative will not provide the northern portion of the site as protected open space.  Again, I think you just stacked the deck here if you will in terms of saying what you will not do and why it’s not acceptable to the applicant but certainly if that’s part of the approval process I don’t know why you would say that in the DEIS.  You’re making a statement that it would not be but there’s no reason it could not be under that alternative.  I’d like to, on 1-24, the ‘funding’, I’d also like to get a sense of the timing of the funding for the improvements that are being proposed at 4+ million dollars that you proposed.  I guess on your alternative D with your building height modification which I think is a bad idea, and of course, you’re relying a lot on a fitness club going into that site number one for the height Variance as well for a parking Variance and so my question to you sir is, not to you but to the preparers: what happens if a fitness club does not go in there and you get a Variance of the parking?  I think you have no guarantee, number one, that you can get one, you have no guarantee number two that if you do get one that they will stay there and stay in business and yet you’re left with an ongoing Variance of the parking whereas at this point you don’t even have enough to cover the needs that’s required under the code.  On figure 2D1 also, it would be nice to have a count of the spaces, number the spaces so that we can see how many spaces are in each area rather than trying to add them up.  If there’s some other…
Mr. Brad Schwartz responded there’s a little circle with a number in each different.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I did not see that.  Lastly, I would like to see consideration of perhaps flipping the bank and the restaurant in terms of the site plan.  I think the restaurant may be a better choice on the left side of the property where it’s more isolated from the rest of the enterprise that you’re proposing.  Those are my comments.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded thank you.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated first of all table 7-1 which is the alternative program comparison table, you’ve mentioned it a few times and it’s in the table of contents but I couldn’t find it anywhere.  You do go into the alternative clearly but there’s no…

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated there’s a table Mr. Rothfeder you’re saying is missing?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.  That’s what it seems like.  My main point is to what Steve raised about alternative C, I felt the same way that you ended up not really talking about alternative C except to say that it wouldn’t provide the same fiscal benefits but it doesn’t reflect the same fiscal benefits because the applicant refuses to provide those fiscal benefits which is sort of going around the circle.  You also do make a point about alternative C which I actually kind of like, I like the alternative, is that it limits the type of range of tenants who could rent the space and based on the applicant’s experience, it doesn’t bring in the same amount of money and that sort of thing but that’s something I’d like to see you go into more than saying we just won’t provide the Baker Street improvements and so on.  I’d like to see some kind of analysis of what kind of money that would bring in versus the proposed project and some examples of this experience that tenants don’t like to be in those kinds of places.  It claims in here that it’s hard to fill but I’d like to see some backup to that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I submitted some comments which you can go over.  I’m not going to go over all through them now.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and they’ll be incorporated into the memo.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated but some of them are typos and I just very brief comments.  I just want to focus on a couple of them here.  Maybe this is a question for staff but with the new sewer district are there any future plans for hook-ups by people on Lucs Lane and Baker Street?  That may come up in the public hearing. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated again, the residents of Lucs Lane and Baker Street not only are aware of the proposal and will be shortly be made aware of the proposal.  They have the opportunity to form and run a district they would of course finance but the opportunity to connect would be right at their doorstep, I mean right at the entrance to Baker Street.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.  Another comment is in the executive summary, there should be a further discussion or maybe consideration given to the jitney service, and this goes to a couple of my comments, I see a lack of connection between the Cortlandt Town Center main area and then this project and my concern is that a lot of the level services or whatever the public term is, deteriorate with the extra traffic that this project generates.  There should be more focus on trying to get people from across the street, if you will, to this area in a safe manner without having to create traffic and that may alleviate some of the traffic concerns.  I know that there’s a crosswalk on figure 2D1, there’s a crosswalk that goes across Route 6 and that connects to a small sidewalk on the Cortlandt Town Center side but to get to that sidewalk you have to walk on the street.   There’s no safe manner for anybody in that section of the Cortlandt Town Center to walk up through the streets into that crosswalk and across over into the other area.  I know it’s a long walk, but that gets into maybe the jitney service should be considered more seriously by Acadia and providing a bus service that gets people from one area to the other.  All of this, again, goes to alleviate some of the traffic concerns that I have that this project generates and the deteriorated level of service and certainly the intersections from Route 6.  More thought should be given to that.  The executive summary should indicate also, this is one of my other comments, that more discussion on the wetland mitigation because a substantial portion of this impinges on the wetlands buffer and I didn’t see a lot of that discussion in the executive summary so that’s another one of my comments.  Sidewalks: I mentioned that.  The typo.  Let me see what else I can bring up here.  The other comments you can read and respond to but again, my main concern here is traffic generated and the deteriorated level service on certain of the intersections and neighborhood of this project and trying to get people from one side of the street to the other safely.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and just following up on, and I won’t repeat a lot of good comments already, there were significant comments about sidewalks and pedestrian-friendly access and so I trust that you guys are going back and will enhance that enough so that it makes sense.  Certainly what needs to be done, sidewalks are crucial access from the Cortlandt Town Center over to this project are crucial, the jitney service or a trolley or some other program really needs serious consideration.  There’s a real opportunity here to do the right thing and to do something that would be both safe and sustainable and would help to keep some of the cars from going back-and-forth across the street.  It’s something that needs more than just serious discussion but maybe a look outside of the box.  In talking about why the sidewalk also along the Cortlandt Boulevard, there was some discussion not just landscaping along that sidewalk but separating the sidewalk a bit from the Route 6 corridor from Cortlandt Boulevard.  To the extent that can be accomplished, either with berming or enhancing that day lighting of the stream, the more we can tie this together and make it look attractive, I think the more the residents of Cortlandt will praise the project.  In connection with the Lucs Lane, the berm that’s being discussed to screen Lucs Lane; one of the main issues is the second story fitness center that’s being proposed and I’m not sure whether the applicant has looked at the possibility of shifting the second story over to the other site.  Looking at the plans, it looks like they probably couldn’t have done it but if they can look at that and see if there’s a way to move the taller building over to the other side that certainly would go a long way toward helping the situation.  The pictures and the screening show that there’s going to be very little visual impact to the people near Lucs Lane.  Something that might be helpful might be to float a balloon, or have a crane or some other mechanism to show us and show the neighbors and the people who are making these decisions just how high that second story really is going to be and what the impact might be from the houses and the road.  Something to think about, not necessarily something we can make you do but something the town board might want to consider as well.  There were a few other issues most I think covered.  I’ll follow up in writing if there’s anything that was missed today but those were some that I wanted to make sure that we got out there. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anybody else who wants to make a comment?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated terrific.  All very meaningful, reasonable comments.  We have some homework to do and we’ll address it on the FEIS.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think we discussed that they’ll be formatted in the form of a memo from Loretta and the Planning Board to the Town Board and then the Town Board will then sort of formally – and they’ll be copied to you but the mechanism is for you to get them to the Town Board which we’ll take care of and then I’ll send it out in draft form for you all to take a look at.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, that’s wonderful.  I think with respect to this particular application too we just want to comment that we did receive a letter, it really is addressed to the Town Board but it was copied to us.  It’s from Dominic Esposito.  I just want to make sure that we mention it as part of our record, that we did receive this letter from them.  They are expressing dissatisfaction with the project.  Have you seen this letter?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I have not.  I guess if you have an extra copy or tomorrow send it to me. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked was it cc’ed to the applicant?  That stamp that I put on it?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t know.  I don’t have a stamp on mine.  I’m sorry, it just says received.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated it was not.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because that really went to the Town Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it went to the Town Board, it did.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I can get you a copy.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I’m sure that was submitted to Town Board as part of public record.  We’ll get it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I just want to make sure that we say, for our purposes here, that we did get a copy of this.  Although, as I said initially, it wasn’t directed to us, it was directed to the Town Board.  

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated in terms of the site plan we’ll come back to your board, I know your board wants to see what the Town Board does next week so we’ll come back and we’ll see what happens.  Hopefully we’ll have the public hearing closed and we’ll be back.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated very good then.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff to compile the comments and submit the compilations for our approval.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*
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NEW BUSINESS:

PB 1-15      a.
Application of Montauk Student Transport, LLC for the property of Worth Properties, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and a Tree Removal Permit for a school bus depot with 185 parking spaces for buses and passenger vehicles, a fuel storage and dispensing facility and the use of the existing 4,200 sq. ft. garage/office facility and storage barn building for a business office, employee lounge and garage for light service and maintenance located on a 4.98 acre parcel of property at 301 6th Street as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Montauk Student Transport, LLC” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin, III, P.E. dated January 15, 2015.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thanks Madame Chair.  Once again for the record, Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz.  We represent the applicant in this matter.  Unfortunately, neither of our client nor anyone that’s working on this matter from Cronin Engineering was able to be here tonight.  I’m here to present myself.  As you mentioned, this is an application for site plan approval for our client’s school bus depot that’s operating on this 5-acre site in the MD district in the hamlet of Verplanck.  You should know before we submitted this application to your board, we spent a couple of months last fall before the Zoning Board seeking an interpretation that this is a use of permitted as-of-right in an MD district.  The Zoning Board did grant that interpretation so we come to you with a zoning-compliant as-of-right use in the MD district.  From the Zoning standpoint, this is a permitted use in this district at this property.  Our client, again it’s a school bus operation.  They service the Peekskill school district, handicapped students who go to Hen Hud and Lakeland.  Just recently, our client was selected as a successful bidder for Put Valley.  So right now, three school districts.  This property was formerly a field distribution and storage facility for approximately 90 years.  Our client purchased the property about 5 years ago, began operating it as a school bus facility, admittedly without receiving all of the approvals and permits from the town.  The town did issue certain zoning violations in connection with our client’s starting his operations.  We’re close to resolving those violations with the town.  I’m obviously here before your board at the Zoning Board of Appeals previously to remedy those violations, work with your board in getting approvals and moving forward through the process.  We understand that we started without getting everything lined up the way our client should have and here we are to remedy those violations.  The site plan that was submitted, I know it’s tough without the pointer.  So Chris, the lower left where it shows the school buses.  This shows where the school buses would be parked.  There’s currently item-4 in that area.  What’s proposed and you see Chris if you move over to the right a little bit there’s an existing one-story building just there, there’s a couple of bays that are used for light storage with buses.  One of the bays was converted to a lounge-type area for the bus drivers to congregate during what’s called “swing time” between the different runs.  Moving further east, this area here is currently grass and is proposed to do some slight re-grading, lay item-4 and that would be used for employee parking.  There’s employee parking in the area that Chris just circled with the red arrow and then up top is an overflow area for employee parking.  Chris, if you flip to the next drawing, there’s a parking chart, it should be on the site development plan.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I only got three drawings.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated there is a drawing that’s entitled “Site Development Plan” includes a chart that shows the parking lot.  There are 67 buses that are stored at the property.  We are providing 67 bus parking spaces.  We showed a calculation of there’s a demand for 94 passenger vehicles that includes both employee parking as well as the bus drivers and bus monitors and we’re providing 118.  We’re providing more pedestrian passenger vehicle spaces than we calculated to be required.  On the site plan that was submitted to your board it reflects the current existing conditions.  With the award of the Put Valley contract that was just last week we’re going to modify and enhance the site plan to accommodate that contract which is up to approximately another 20 or so buses.  We’ll accommodate those buses.  We’ll make other improvements to the site and what we would suggest is give us a chance to prepare that site plan submit it to staff and Chris and Ed should review and comment on the site plan that’s going to be prepared to accommodate Put Valley rather than commenting on a plan that was submitted to your board.  As one example you would see, Chris in the employee parking area.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked up top?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated fueling facility that was proposed, we’re still going to propose that as part of the new site plan but it may be located at the upper portion of the property.  All the same services will be taking place but we may reconfigure and move things around and obviously add some more parking spaces.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have an idea of how many buses are going to be located here?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded so there’s 67 now and with the Put Valley award it will be up to and approximately 20 or so additional buses.  The buses are there in the morning.  There’s a difference between buses: there’s full-size buses and van-size buses.  That’s broken down on the chart.  There’s 22 full-size buses and again, Madame Chair, this is existing; 22 full-size, 45 van-size.  I’m not sure with the Put Valley where that breakdown is going to be so it’s a total of 67 buses currently with an additional approximately 20 and there’s a mix of full-size and van-size.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what happens if they get another contract?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded it would have to come back before site plan approval to see if the site can properly accommodate another contract.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is obviously much more active during the school year but they have certain contracts in the summer months as well, don’t they, with camps and things like that?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded presumably doing for summer school as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you have quite a few spaces here for bus driver’s parking, more than it looks like there would be necessary for 87 buses.  There are also some employees I guess will be parking here.  Do you have a sense of how many people will be using this site?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded the parking space calculation was determined that the full-size buses require two persons per bus: one’s the driver, one’s the monitor.  The vans we calculated the demand based on one person per van so that’s how we calculated the 89.  I don’t know if they’re car pooling.  I don’t know if they come together.  We went one per person, that’s how we came up with the 89 spaces, then there were 5 employees for a total of 94 passenger vehicles.  I could find out on any given day what the actual demand on a representative day.  I don’t know if it gets as high as 94.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t either so I guess it’s a question we probably should explore.

Mr. Peter Daly stated one question just occurred to me is how, if anybody is using that upper overflow lot, how do they get down to where everything else happens, the buildings and their buses?  It seems to be a great distance.

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded I haven’t walked the upper part of the property so I don’t know how easy it is to get down there.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I was kind of curious.  It seems to be a bit of a steep hill there but…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked does anybody have any other questions?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it appears that you’re using your available area for parking, there’s no additional trees that have to come down or anything right?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded no and there’s some overgrown vegetation that we’re going to take out and overall clean up the property; I know we’re going to be removing signage, removing the older brush, remove lighting and so forth. There’s going to be overall esthetic enhancements to the site but Mr. Bianchi I don’t believe any trees are coming down.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I can’t tell between the two drawings whether there are or not.

Mr. Peter Daly stated it looks like there’s some trees in that overflow lot definitely.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t remember exactly but we are requiring a tree removal permit so on the full size drawings it must delineate that more than three trees are being removed.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.  Good night.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair it’s 8:25 p.m., I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MARCH 3, 2015
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[image: image1.jpg]



X 

SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: February 23, 2015
26



